STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES

Date: 

April 15, 2021 
Time: 

10:30 a.m.
Location: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202
Joining Info: 
By Phone via Teleconference  

1-414-909-7588 (PIN: 385820141)

Members Present:

Joseph Radtka, Chair 

Keith Horton, Vice Chair

Roland Mann, Jr., Industry Member

Richard Small, Industry Member

Michael Bowersox, Industry Member

Gregory Schott, Industry Member

Richard Bowers, Consumer Member
Absent: 
None
LABOR Officials & Staff Present: 

Gregory Morgan, Commissioner, Occupational & Professional Licensing

Matt Helminiak, Commissioner, Labor & Industry

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Licensing Boards    

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Makayla Nelson, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  
Diane Kastner, MPHCC

Shawn Strausbaugh, ICC

Bob Torbin, Omegaflex

Jonathan Sargeant, Omegaflex

Brian Williams, Ferguson Enterprises

Bill Chapin, Professional Code Consulting
CALL TO ORDER 

Chair, Mr. Joseph Radtka, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to order, virtually, at 10:32 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on March 18, 2021. Counsel pointed out that the minutes reflected that Mr. Small was both in attendance and absent. Mr. Small confirmed that he had a conflict that prevented him from attending the March 2021 Board meeting. Upon Mr. Bowersox’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, by a roll call vote, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes with the correction.  
PLUMBING COMPLAINTS

Mr. Schott presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee: 

Closed Complaints
Investigation    

Plum-21-0023

Plum-21-0026


Plum-21-0029

Plum-21-0035



Plum-21-0037



Plum-21-0038



Plum-21-0039
Upon Mr. Bowersox’s Motion, and Mr. Bowers’ second, by a roll call vote, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report. 
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for March 2021: 

Plumber

                   Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	2
	0
	2
	0%

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	8
	6
	2
	75%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	0
	0
	0
	0%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	5
	1
	4
	20%

	                              TOTAL
	15
	7
	8
	47%


Mr. Bowers requested statistics regarding any changes to the examination pass/fail rates since the Board reduced the passing score to 70 and updated the questions. Ms. Bailey stated that she believed the pass rate had increased approximately 4% but would obtain more specific statistics and provide them to the Board.
OLD BUSINESS
a. Pexalgas Product Approval
Chairman Radtka reminded the Board that his matter had been tabled at the last meeting. He expressed that the Pexalgas system was not listed in the 2018 IFGC nor was it listed in Section 403 of the NFPA 54. Further, the material is not listed in the 2021 NFPA or IFGC. For these reasons, Chairman Radtka opined that the materials could be approved for use in Maryland. Chairman Radtka invited Shawn Strausbaugh, of the ICC, to explain the product certification process for inclusion in the Code. Mr. Small stated that the materials approved by statute are extracted from the NFPA standard and without it being listed the Board cannot approve the use of the material. Mr. Williams asked to respond and was permitted to do so. Mr. Williams acknowledged that the product is not listed in the NFPA or IFGC but stated that it is certified by the ICC as being in compliance with the NFCG. Ferguson Enterprises is in the process of getting it into the IFGC and requested that the product be approved based on the ICC certification. Mr. Strausbaugh referred to ICC Code section 104.11 to identify language allowing for the approval of alternative materials, design and methods of construction, and equipment. 
Mr. Bowers asked why the introduction and availability of a new product would not be beneficial to the industry and consumers. Mr. Small identified the significance of climate and weather conditions with respect to the recommended use a product in a particular region. Mr. Schott and Mr. Horton expressed agreement with Mr. Small. Mr. Schott and Mr. Horton also expressed safety concerns associated with the use of non-metal material. Counsel suggested that the Board consider the March 24, 2021 letter submitted to the Board by the State Fire Marshall, Brian Geraci. Ms. Bailey called the Board’s attention to the Fire Marshall’s correspondence in which he identified concerns over the use of non-metal gas fittings and the Board’s potential approval of the product for use in Maryland. Mr. Bowersox stated that a plumber must be able to prove to code compliance inspectors that a material the plumber uses is code compliant and is not potentially dangerous.
Mr. Schott moved that, based on all the information, the Board should not approve the Pexalgas product. Mr. Horton seconded the motion and, by a roll call vote, in which Mr. Bowers abstained, the remainder of the Board members voted in favor of the motion to deny approval of the Pexalgas product. 
b. Underground Utilities   
Ms. Bailey reminded the Board that this matter, raised by Mr. Bowersox, had been tabled at the last Board meeting, and stated that this should be discussed at a jurisdictional level or presented to the Public Service Commission. Mr. Bowersox believes the trenching work that could cross sewer and water utility lines is a safety issue. Ms. Kinstler stated that the Maryland Legislature has not authorized the Board to create requirements or regulations on matters concerning utilities, but that the Board could share its concerns and an opinion through correspondence to the local jurisdictions, utility and power companies, or the Public Service Commission. Counsel also advised that the Board could ask that Director Bailey submit a legislative concept proposal to the Office of the Secretary for approval. 
Mr. Bowersox asked that Mr. Schott identify how Harford County handles this matter. Mr. Schott stated that his office relies on utility engineers to draw water and sewer lines away from utilities, and that the responsibility lies with the local jurisdiction on where to place clean outs, but that sewer and water taps are intended to be located closer to a house, so they do not have to be uncovered for related connections. Mr. Schott acknowledged that trenching work could pose a danger but expressed his opinion that serious danger is associated with digging where there is a deep sewer connection. Mr. Schott also stated that utility contractors are not licensed plumbers and, accordingly do not generally work on or encroach upon private property.

Upon Mr. Bowersox’s motion, and Mr. Mann’s second, to pursue legislation on this matter, by a roll call vote, Mr. Horton, Mr. Small, and Mr. Schott voted the Board voted to deny submitting a legislative concept proposal and Mr. Bowers, Mr. Bowersox, and Mr. Mann voted in favor of the motion. To break the tie vote, Chairman Radtka voted to deny the motion, resulting in a majority of the Board voting against the pursuit of legislation on this matter. 
c. HVACR Journeyman without exam
Mr. Bowersox raised again this tabled matter from the March 2021 meeting of a waiver of the journeyman license examination for individuals who have a completed a plumbing apprenticeship approved by the Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Counsel (MATC), similar to that in place for HVACR. Mr. Bowersox expressed that his interest is in increasing the number of journeyman plumbers. He stated that obtaining a journeyman license through examination may be causing an obstacle in the licensing advancement and he proposed the removal of the exam requirement for MATC apprentices. Mr. Bowersox also mentioned that the MATC is gathering data and wants to prepare a statement as well. Counsel Kinstler provided historical background, advising that the HVACR law providing for a license exam waiver for individuals who had completed an applicable MATC approved program was pursued by the union(s) and was neither a Board nor Department effort. 
Mr. Small stated the exams are to allow a license candidate to demonstrate show proficiency in the industry. Ms. Bailey stated that Maryland law requires a licensed apprentice to sit for the journeyman license exam after three (3) renewal periods. Director Bailey also distinguished the authority of the HVACR Board from that of the Plumbing Board, which currently shares intrastate reciprocal licensing with the WSSC and Baltimore County. Director Bailey stated that the elimination of the state license examination requirement could jeopardize the Board’s reciprocal licensing agreements with Baltimore County, the WSSC, and surrounding states that require the licensee to have passed an examination administered by the jurisdiction from which they are originally licensed.  The Board agreed to table this discussion until the May 2021 Board meeting to allow MATC to submit information. 
NEW BUSINESS
None offered.
CORRESPONDENCE

The Board considered  

Upon Mr. Schott’s motion, and Mr. Small’s second, by a roll call vote, the Board approved Mr. Hedd’s Master Application. 
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None offered.
CHAIR’S REPORT 
None offered.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT  
Ms. Bailey expressed with a heavy heart that Raquel Meyers had moved on to another position within the Maryland Department of Labor. She thanked Ms. Meyers for her service and wished her the best in her new position. Ms. Bailey introduced Makayla Nelson to the Board as the temporary Administrative Officer. Ms. Bailey also stated that, beginning in May, Board meetings will have a video option and that legislation was recently passed to authorize the recording of Board Meetings. Mr. Morgan stated that it may be video recorded, and the statutes need to be reviewed before proceeding. Ms. Bailey mentioned that she will be receiving more information regarding the building reopening and she will send updates, as necessary. 

CLOSED SESSION

The Board did not convene in a closed session.         
APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF CLOSED SESSION

None necessary.
ADJOURNMENT

Upon Mr. Bower’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, by roll call vote, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 11:46 a.m. 
_________________________


__________________________

Chair, Joseph Radtka  



Date

Without Corrections ______



with Corrections ______ 
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